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(Draft) Minutes of the 47th Assembly of the Diocese of New England

Holy Trinity Church, Springfield, VT / Holy Resurrection, Claremont, NH 
October 29-30, 2010

The Assembly opened with a Service of Prayer celebrated by His Grace Bishop NIKON of Boston at 10:00 AM on Friday morning, October 29, 2010. 
I. Election of Assembly Officers

With the blessing of His Grace, Bishop NIKON, Fr. John Kreta, Chancellor of the Diocese of New England, chaired the election of Assembly Officers, as follows:

Clergy Vice Chair – Fr. Robert Dick, nominated by the Diocesan Council. 
Lay Vice Chair – Inga Leonova, nominated by the Diocesan Council.
Secretariat – Fr. David Koles (the Diocesan Secretary) and Fr. Joshua Mosher were nominated by the Diocesan Council. Dn. Christopher Westrate was nominated from the floor. 
Credentials Committee – Timothy Tassmer and Alexia Tassmer, nominated by the Diocesan Council, Julianna Kreta, nominated from the floor.

Nominations and Resolutions Committee – Fr. John Hopko and Prdn. Paul Nimchek, nominated by the Diocesan Council. Fr. Caleb Abetti was nominated from the floor. 
Marion Gulash moved, seconded by Nancy Muro to closed nominations. 
Fr. John Kreta called for a voice vote for the slate. Passed unanimously. He then turned the meeting over to Fr. Robert Dick.
II. Hierarch’s Report

His Grace, Bishop NIKON presented the following written report and Fr. Sergius Halvorsen read the report.
Allow me to begin by expressing how touched I was at the outpouring of prayers, letters, cards and support from both clergy and laity alike as I was addressing personal medical issues. For our whole lives both my wife and I were rather private people; however the situation now required that my clergy and faithful be fully aware of my health concerns. I was deeply touched by your concern and attention during this time of treatment that will continue until the end of October. Once the treatment is complete, I look forward to a complete recovery in a couple more months. 

I especially wish to thank Father John Kreta, our Chancellor, who took on many of my responsibilities during the time of treatment. His attention to details was most appreciated. I was especially moved when he volunteered to go to rally since I was unable to make that trip this year to spend some time with our Rally-ers. It was a surprise to receive a call from the chapel on a cell phone. (I don’t know how father got a signal up there) but to have my kids sing to me via the cell phone was quite touching. It actually brought tears to my eyes. I asked father to stop by on the way home to fill me in on the rally activities and over lunch perhaps I heard the most moving words that came from him. He looked at me with a gleam in his eye and said “we have a bishop that can’t hear and can’t talk…it doesn’t get any better than that!” 

Another memorable incident during this past year was my visit to one of the parishes and the very young men were a little upset since the parish council greets the bishop with bread and salt, the girls get to greet the bishop with flowers and they wanted to greet the bishop with something as well. The next morning I was greeted with the traditional bread and salt, flowers from the young ladies and candy bars from the young men. That was very nice, I wonder if I can decree that as a policy. 

This year one of the important celebrations occurred at our own Holy Trinity Cathedral in Boston, as we gave thanks to God for ten decades of ministering the gospel. It has been an exciting year, not only on our own diocesan level, but the national church level. Additionally change is underway that has local and worldwide implications as we move toward fulfilling the hopes and dreams of a fully integrated Orthodox church in America. 

Episcopal Assembly

The first Episcopal Assembly was held in New York during this past year. All the bishops in America gathered for this assembly to address issues that will hopefully lead to the next Great Council, called by the Ecumenical Patriarch, BARTHOLOMEW, which is tentatively scheduled for 2013. I remind you that much work has to be done in preparation for such a council. This will include taking small steps, guided by careful study, and thoughtful consideration of every facet of the life of Orthodoxy in America. The last effort to convene a Pan-Orthodox council or congress was made in the 1920’s. Not all of the Orthodox churches participated. The results of the meeting were controversial. Clearly, the preparatory work for a Great Council in the near future will require much care.

The first topic addressed by the Assembly was to establish a registry of canonical bishops in America as well as canonical clergy in America. While this may seem odd, it is in fact necessary, because according to Google, there are more than seven hundred groups that call themselves “orthodox.”  In short, not every group that calls itself “orthodox” is indeed Orthodox. 

The second major item that we addressed at the Episcopal Assembly was to request that the Ecumenical Patriarch accept our proposal to separate the Canadian Bishops into their own assembly and the bishops of Mexico and Central and South America into another assembly. A slight complication to this plan is that some of our bishops would have to attend multiple Episcopal Assemblies. For instance, Archbishop Nathaniel of the Romanian Episcopate of the OCA is a member of our synod and has parishes in both the United States and Canada.  The Bulgarian Diocese also has parishes in the US and in Canada.  In other words, bishops having pastoral responsibilities in more than one region should have the right to participate in more than one Episcopal Assembly.  

A slight fly in the ointment is us, and by us I mean the Orthodox Church in America. As you know, we received autocephaly from our mother church in 1970, and in most situations, all churches would come under the authority of the local autocephalous church. Historically, this worked well when an entire people were evangelized at one time, like the Baptism of Rus.  However, the American situation is quite unique since the Orthodox presence in the Americas is largely a result of multiple waves of immigration from different Orthodox countries. While the OCA has received autocephaly from its Mother Church, the same is not true for the other churches. It has been suggested that the OCA request from the Moscow Patriarchate a re-definition of our autocephaly as “maximal autonomy”, so that all of the churches in the US can relate to one another on a more level playing field.

This would be a major change for many within the OCA and could be very problematic, as ethnic diocese may opt to return to the authority of the Churches in their mother countries, or align themselves with other jurisdictions such as the Antiochian or Greek or any other. 

In my estimation, it is too early to make a dramatic move, such as a transition from autocephaly to maximal autonomy. I will also say that the majority of our Holy Synod is not in favor of any change to our autocephaly at this time. However, the Holy Synod is firmly committed to achieving Orthodox Unity in the US through a process of asking hard questions and considering a wide range of options. Achieving Orthodox unity is not a simple process, and will require prayer, patience and persistence, but by God’s grace we are at the threshold of a new era for Orthodoxy on this continent. 

There has been a great amount of speculation and criticism of this process, but most of it has come from individuals who are not privy to the discussions among the hierarchs. It is very important to note that our ultimate goal is to achieve full administrative unity of all Orthodox Christians in North America, so that the Church would conform to the Holy Canons. Should there be any change to the formal status of the OCA it would be done to make this dream a reality, and it would necessarily involve bishops, clergy and laity. In our consideration of these complex matters we are also keenly aware of the relationships between the OCA and the ethnic dioceses, and how this process might affect existing agreements and affiliations. All this is yet to be addressed. But what is important for us to realize, on our diocesan level and on the parish level, is that the various traditions and customs of each community within the OCA are valuable, important and respected. The Holy Synod will not sacrifice any aspect of our Life in Christ. Full administrative unity of the Orthodox in North America would put an end to the fragmentation, the petty rivalry, and the gross inefficiency that now—sadly—characterizes Orthodoxy in North America. Achieving full, canonical, administrative unity of all Orthodox Christians in the U.S. would be an answer to prayer, giving us a unified voice with which to proclaim the Gospel of Jesus Christ.  

Now is the time to discern the Will of God, now is the time to be moved by the Holy Spirit, now is the time, with faith, wisdom and humility to ascertain God’s plan for achieving full administrative unity of the Orthodox in North America. 

This is evidenced by the working draft of five points outlined by the members of the Holy Synod.

WORKING DRAFT

1.     The OCA understands itself to be a local, indigenous, multi-ethnic, missionary Church, continuing to bring Orthodoxy to Americans.  

2.    The OCA affirms that it is historically derived from Russian Orthodox Church as a historical reality: as the heir to the Russian Mission of 1794, the Diocese in Sitka, 1843; the Diocese in San Francisco 1870, and its relocation to New York in 1907, and the Autocephaly of 1970.  

3.     The OCA is a functionally autocephalous Church, electing her own bishops and Primate, without confirmation by any other Synod, maintaining inter-Church relationships with all other Churches,; and consecrates its own chrism, according to the Tomos. 

4.     The autocephaly will be fulfilled when the OCA is merged into a united Autocephalous American Church, recognized by all, and including all.

5.     A united American church is being cast in terms of the Chambesy protocols. The OCA is prepared to work within the Episcopal Assembly in order to realize this goal.
National Church

The report of the STIC committee of which I was chair was completed and given to a joint session of the HS and MC. This report was released to the whole church. 

Although I attended all of the regular meetings of the Holy Synod as well as participated in all of the synodal conference calls I was unable to attend the synodal retreat held in Colorado Springs (April 27-29). 

Archbishop JOB a personal friend and the former bishop of New England, fell asleep in the Lord shortly before Christmas. The whole synod traveled to Chicago for the funeral services and Panakhidas were celebrated in his honor in all of our deaneries. Memory Eternal!

It was a joy for me to attend the consecration of Bishop MICHAEL in New Jersey as he took on the responsibility of the Diocese of New York and New Jersey that has been widowed since the falling asleep in the Lord of Archbishop PETER.

The diocese of the mid-west has selected Archimandrite Matthias as their choice for diocesan bishop and it is expected that the Holy Synod will elect him at their next meeting. The consecration is tentatively scheduled for Friday and Saturday January 28 and 29, 2011.

The Diocese of the South, the Diocese of Alaska and the Bulgarian Diocese are all at different stages of seeking permanent archpastors.

Pastoral Changes

A number of changes have taken place relative to our clergy and our parishes during the last year. 

· Fr. Mark Sherman attained the age of reason and opted to retire leaving St Nicholas in Salem vacant. Fr. Mark still avails himself where needed within the diocese and for special projects when his experience and expertise is called for. 

· At his request, Fr. Vadim Pismnney was released to ROCOR, leaving Holy Ghost parish in Bridgeport vacant.  

· Fr. Steven Voytovich requested to be released from St Alexis in Clinton to pursue pastoral work out side of the church in secular ministerial areas. 

· Fr. Michael Roshak was released from the pastorate of Three Saints in Ansonia, leaving that community vacant. 

· Fr. Dennis Rhodes opted to return to his Albanian roots and requested to be transferred to St George in Trumbull CT in the Albanian Archdiocese which had been vacant following the retirement of Fr. Sergei Bouteneff. This means that Nativity of the Holy Virgin Mary Church in Waterbury is now vacant.  

· Fr. Theophan Whitfield, a graduate of St. Vladimir’s has assumed the pastorate of St Nicholas Church in Salem.

· Fr. Patrick Burns, with the blessing of the Bulgarian Bishop Joseph, and his release to the OCA will soon assume the pastorate of Three Saints Church in Ansonia.  

· Fr. Joseph Ervin is covering the needs of Holy Ghost Church in Bridgeport and the search for a permanent pastor for both Holy Ghost in Bridgeport and St Mary’s in Waterbury is well under way.

· Fr. Nicholas Timpko is currently serving at St Mary’s in Waterbury. 

· Fr. Steven Hosking was ordained to the Holy priesthood and has been assigned as rector of St Alexis Church in Clinton.

Addressing all of these changes would have been almost impossible without the help and work of both, the Boston Dean, Fr. Robert Arida and the Connecticut Dean, Fr. Vladimir Aleandro, both of whom worked closely with our Chancellor, Fr. John Kreta.

Protodeacon Simeon “Sam” Kopcha of Ss. Cyril and Methodius Church in Terryville reposed in the Lord. He served in numerous capacities, and was an exemplary servant of the Church. Together with his wife Eva, he gave generously—in a truly loving and self-sacrificial manner—of his time, talents and treasure, not only to his home parish, but also to our diocese, the Orthodox Church in America their parishes and institutions. Memory Eternal! 

Recently we were most fortunate that each deanery has had, or will have, an ordination this year. In CT Dn. Steven Hosking was ordained to the Holy priesthood and is rector of St. Alexis in Clinton, CT; at the end of September Jeffrey Frate was ordained to the Holy Diaconate and is attached to Holy Trinity Cathedral in Boston; and on Sunday, right here in Claremont, Alexis Roystogeyev will be ordained to the Holy Diaconate. We give thanks to God for these ordinations in each of our deaneries as they provide a most fitting and hopeful close to the year. 

COLA
In 2007 our Diocesan Assembly approved a resolution that the cost-of-living increase for the New England Diocesan clergy will be the highest percent increase from among three July Consumer Price Indices issued by the US Bureau of Labor Statistics. In July 2010 the percent increases were:

                                      Boston Consumer Price Index (CPI)--- 1.3%  

                                      Northeast Region CPI--- 1.6% 

                                      US city average CPI--- 1.2%                                                                                 

 For 2011 the mandated cost-of-living increase will be 1.6%. 

Seminarians

During this past year we had four seminarians. Dn. Jeffrey Frate, from Holy Trinity Cathedral completed his studies at Holy Cross Seminary; Fr. Theophan Whitfield from Christ the Savior in Southbury, CT completed his studies at St. Vladimir’s Seminary as did Justin DuMoulin from Holy Resurrection in Claremont, NH and Andrew Boyd from Saint Alexis in Clinton, CT who is continuing his studies at St. Vladimir’s. I anticipate that others will soon be entering seminary. I did have the opportunity to take a trip to St. Vladimir’s where I met, and had dinner, with several of our seminarians studying there. 

It was a pleasure for me this year to participate in the diaconal liturgical practicum at St. Vladimir’s as deacons and sub-deacons learned the intricacies of serving a hierarchal liturgy.

Celebrations
Holy Trinity Cathedral in Boston celebrated their centennial on Pentecost and participating in the celebration were His Grace MELCHISEDEK, a former parishioner of Holy Trinity Cathedral and His Beatitude JONAH who contributed to a most joyous and memorable occasion.

The Memorial Day Pilgrimage to St. Tikhon’s offered some interesting activities with both former metropolitans serving. Contrary to what you may have heard or read, the Holy Synod did not bless the former metropolitans to serve, and as a matter of fact and a matter of record, the Synod had decided as a first step, that the former metropolitans would be invited to stand in the sanctuary and receive with the rest of the Synod. How this synodal decision was circumvented has yet to be addressed.

Diocesan
An incident involving sexual misconduct was addressed in accordance with our policies on misconduct and we followed our procedures for the benefit of both the accused and the victims. When incidences like this occur, we must be mindful that there are several victims: the individuals directly involved suffer the most, but the parish and the diocese are victims as well. 

Because the composition of parish councils change from year to year, it is essential that the sexual misconduct procedures of the OCA be signed by each parish council member on an annual basis.

Evangelization and Revitalization
St. Nicholas Church in Pittsfield, MA purchased a beautiful new piece of property to accommodate their growing membership. Christ the Savior in Southbury and Nativity of the Virgin Mary in Waterbury continue to make progress in the Natural Church Development process.

During a meeting with our current deans, it was decided that the position of “Missions Dean” be eliminated. The responsibilities previously handled by the missions dean are very important, but it was determined that missions within each particular deanery would be best addressed and guided by the local dean.

We are fortunate in that there is a good possibility of establishing a viable mission in Maine. I have asked Fr John Kreta to make a preliminary visitation to the community there. They have already invited His Beatitude to serve in that area twice in the last two years. 

Interdiocesan Relationship

We are blessed with a good, close working relationship between the Diocese of New England and our brothers and sisters in the Albanian Archdiocese. Deacons and sub-deacons from Holy Trinity Cathedral have served at St. George, the Albanian Cathedral. Holy Annunciation in Maynard and Holy Annunciation in Natick also have worked together especially when planning feast day celebrations. For many years clergy from the Diocese of New England have attended the Albanian Assembly and Albanian clergy have attended ours. This year Fr. John Kreta attended and participated in the Albanian Assembly held last month and we have the General Secretary of the Albanian Archdiocese, Fr. Joseph Gallick participating in ours. Fr. Dennis Rhodes will be actively encouraging the youth from St. George Albanian Church in Trumbull to participate in Rally during the coming year and he will also be introducing the Natural Church Development process there. We have also recently updated our joint diptychs of clergy and clergy wives.

Conclusion

During our assembly over these few days we will receive various reports and attend to the business of the diocese. We will also hear about the strategic plan of the OCA, and about new possibilities for parish growth. Church business is important, and we must keep our house in good order, but our annual assembly is about more than just taking care of business, ultimately it is about coming together as the Body of Christ.

I was recently reading a sermon by St. John Chrysostom, and in this sermon, he ponders what Jesus Christ is saying to us today. According to St. John, Our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ is saying “I pursued you, I ran after you, that I might overtake you. I united and joined you to myself…..I not only am mingled with you I am entwined with you….I will have no more division between us….I will that we both be one”

These words are so meaningful for all of us today, not only as we look to our work, but indeed as we contemplate His work, Christ’s work. This gathering, this synaxis of our diocese, is our opportunity to glorify Jesus Christ, to acknowledge God’s gracious action and give testimony to it. “For He is a God at hand, not a God far off”

Tomorrow we will celebrate the Eucharistic Liturgy, and through that liturgy, we are present at the same mystical supper with Christ in the upper room that the Twelve Disciples experienced almost two thousand years ago. Today, we are His disciples, we are given the same responsibilities as they were: to teach, to preach and to care for the poor. But we have the same responsibilities because we have received the same great gift, for we experience the same awe, the same glory, and the same salvation in the Broken Body and Spilled Blood of Our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ.

The Blessings of the Lord be with you all.

Credential’s Report presented by Cindy Voytovich: as of 11:00 AM
Voting Attendees


Non-Voting Attendees
Hierarchs


  1
Observers, Guests, Alternates   14 (12 observers, 2 guests.)

Clergy Delegates

20
Lay Delegates


20
Diocesan Council

  9



Subtotal


50
Subtotal

      14
Grand Total Voting and Non-Voting

64
III. 2009 ASSEMBLY Minutes
A motion to accept the 2009 Diocesan Assembly Minutes, as corrected, was made by Fr. Vasily Lickwar seconded by Fr. James Robinson.  The motion carried.
IV. Presentation by  JOSEPH KORMOS:
Fr. John Kreta introduced our guest speaker, explaining that the Diocesan Council is concerned reguarding the decline in parish membership and has discussed some possible moves as a diocese to promote health. The Diocesan Council took action on one point, to invite Joe Kormos, who for the past 3-4 years, has been the Parish Health / Development Ministry Chairman of the Diocese of the Midwest.

Background: Joe began by saying that he is not sure that what the Midwest is doing is what New England should do, but seeing the statistics of New England, we must take action to turn that downward slide around. We must be good stewards of the region entrusted to us. In the Midwest, the position of PHC was instituted in the context of decline: almost as many parishes declining as growing, and a large net loss of membership. The diocese decided to begin a Parish Health Ministry, using $100,000 in unspent diocesan funds to start the program. Afterward, the diocese agreed to a $10 per person additional assessment to pay for the ministry to continue.
Goal: Stimulate parishes to take some action toward
*Living* as the Body of Christ;
*Sharing* the Gospel with all in their locale;
*Preparing* to do the work of Christ in the world.

Challenge and assist parishes to become healthy and vibrant. 
How; connect parishes, explore challenges, share ideas, build tools, and assist in renewal. 

What is the Ministry doing?
1. Newsletter with parish leadership information, meant for parish council members and lay leaders of ministries; designed to provoke a desire to improve the current quality of ministry.
2. Website with a depth of material freely available to everyone (even those outside the diocese).
3. Web-based seminars and physical conferences
4. Field trips to allow parishes to see ministry in action--fights insularity, get unhealthy parishes to know what a healthy parish looks like.
5. Benchmarks for healthy activity. Created a Parish Council Leadership Covenant to set expectations of roles, responsibilities, behaviors of those in leadership. This was developed in a workshop at a failing parish.
6. Annual Parish Health Summit.
7. Parish Heath Inventory. The Book of Acts describes exactly what a healthy parish does, and when a parish is healthy, the Holy Spirit provides growth. This is not some proprietary information or method. The Inventory is a long PDF document (available on the website) designed to help a parish identify where it is falling short in parish health, and then identify *one* area to work on this year. Designed to be challenging but clearly Orthodox in thought.
8. Grants. $10-12K given out each year for worthy parish projects that promote health (not filling budget holes!). Not always successful, but the grant program inspires accountability. From these grants, one parish developed a "Greeting Inquirers" course, teaching how to welcome and introduce new folks to Orthodoxy. Another example was a booklet, "Teens Talking to Teens" re Project Mexico. Another developed Parish Financial Audit Guidelines, in response to a lack of confidence in financial accountability within the Church, leading to parish decline.
Budget:
The presentation included a copy of the PHM's annual budget. Kormos stopped his consultancy business to become PHC. He doesn't apologize for the size of his stipend, which is significant: it was necessary for him to be able to give up his business and devote the necessary time to this ministry. He is traveling, talking to people, developing resources, administering, providing accountability. The Conference line item includes not only the conference organization but also assistance with travel costs for participants. The budget includes stipends for other workers, too. Kormos commented that volunteers are not free--if they don't do the work, there is little leverage over them. But if being paid a modest stipend, there is leverage.

Statistics:
Cleveland deanery is still in sharp decline. Rest are now stable. Has brought serious renewal in spirit among participants: more energetic lay action and responsibility for parish health. 
Issues & Problems: being in a rut, visionless, cheap, low expectations, etc. Objections to PH/DM and NCD; too expensive, too protestant or no fitting our ecclesiology, how do you measure results? etc. 
Typical Objections:
1. Too expensive--what is there worthwhile that doesn't cost?
2. Doesn't fit our ecclesiology--but the Parish Health Coordinator does not displace the bishop or priest, and never goes uninvited.
3. "Protestant"--Orthodox Christians don't have a monopoly on good ideas. Nor is the material un-Orthodox.
4. Aversions to programs--true that people are more important, and the point is not a "program"; but still we sometimes need fresh ideas to break out of bad habits, lack of vision.
5. Lack of follow-through--still too early really to judge this. Took years to get into this mess.
6. How to measure results? We have laid some clear markers for parish health, for example: how many now have charity line item in parish budgets, with a goal to become 10% of budget?
Questions:
What about Natural Church Development?
It's a great idea, but we needed to address the objection that it comes out of a Protestant, not Orthodox, framework. NCD is very similar in principle: choose one weakness to address at a time.

What advice do you have for New England?
Devote real time to this issue. Important to have someone focusing on this problem, travelling to parishes, and this requires real preparation and time devoted to presentation, learning. One single solution will not be found; need an array of approaches. You get what you pay for, and you need "skin in the game."

Signs of numerical growth in the Midwest?
Not yet. Took years to get to this critical state, and takes time to shift momentum. Qualitative growth, yes, in some parishes. Unfortunately, the least healthy parishes, which need Parish Health Ministry the most, are the least likely to respond.

What can we do at this Assembly?
Learn what healthy parishes do: come to church, welcome newcomers, serve others in the community, etc. Read the Parish Health Inventory PDF to learn more. 1. Commit several parishes to do the Inventory. Commit to one *significant* new charitable project in each parish's neighborhood.

Could he train a trainee?
Yes, he is willing to train a PHC for NE.

Last point: the Inventory describes a "perfect" parish. Don't be discouraged by falling short.

Can you see growth?


Not really, but there are parishes that are showing life. Also, we didn’t sink all at once we will probably not grow all at once. Qualitative over quantitative growth.

V. Reports

Fr. Robert Dick, Clergy vice Chair, asked for brief comments from those presenting reports.

ALBANIAN ARCHDIOCESE:

Fr. Joseph Galik, Annunciation Church, Natick, MA and Secretary of the Albanian Archdiocese sent greetings from the Albanian Archdiocesan Assembly. The Archdiocese is going to establish a diocesan center next to St. George Cathedral in South Boston and plan to renovate the building to be ready for occupancy by summer 2011. Also, establishing a financial computer program to be uniform throughout the Archdiocese for every parish, part-time diocesan administrative asst., new diocesan website, web-hosting parishes as well. 
BOSTON DEANERY:

Fr. Robert Arida, Holy Trinity Cathedral, Boston and Dean of the Boston Deanery presented a written report on the activities of the deanery. New clergy to the Boston Deanery are Fr. James Robinson, Fr. Theophan Whitfield and Dn. Jeffery Frate. The bells of Cumberland are being recast and will be consecrated in December.
CONNECTICUT DEANERY:

Fr. Vladimir Aleandro, Christ the Savior, Southbury and Dean of the Connecticut Deanery presented a written report about the activities of the 17 parishes in the deanery. He especially noted that at Deanery Meetings it is extremely fulfilling to hear from every member of the deanery about what is happening in their particular parish. Also, we still have two parishes that are in need of a pastor.
NORTHERN DEANERY:

Fr. Peter Carmichael, Holy Trinity, Springfield, VT and Dean of the Northern Deanery presented a written report. He mentioned that now the clergy have been gathering every two months. St. Jacob’s has been host of a number of guest speakers including Fr. Thomas Hopko. OCF activity coordinated by Dn. Ambrose at Dartmouth College. Holy Resurrection, Berlin, NH is greatly appreciative for visiting clergy who come to serve Divine Liturgy. Fr. Kreta will be going to Bangor, ME in November to meet with about 20 adults who have requested the establishment of a mission. 
METROPOLITAN COUNCIL:

Fr. Robert Arida, Clergy Representative presented a written report. He stated that is was a great loss not to have Dn. John Zarras with us at the assembly since he has been very instrumental in the Strategic Plan and the working of the MC. 
ONE / COMMUNICATIONS:

Fr. Joshua Mosher thanked everyone who has contributed to the paper in the past and apologizes for not being able to stick to the schedule of an issue every two months. PLEASE send things; articles, pictures, news, etc. to Fr. Joshua, especially address changes and additions. 
ONE STEWARDS – Protodeacon Paul Nimchek on behalf of the ONE Stewards Committee stated that we have received $18K, about the same as last year. This is good in the midst of a bad economy. He challenged each parish to give $100 to ONE Stewards. He was asked about the idea of offering pledge forms, where someone could commit to give steadily over the year. He thanked all who contributed especially the members of the Bishop’s Circle. He stated that His Grace starts the giving every year with a $500 donation. This was the third year that this has happened. Special mention, by name, parish and number of years, of those who participated in the Bishop’s Circle. He will be taking the members of the Bishop’s Circle to lunch in the near future to The Public House in Sturbridge, MA. Again, HTOC New Britain was the parish that responded the most with over 30 people giving over $4000 to ONE Stewards. Ss. C&M, Terryville showed the greatest increase in membership this past year. 
SCHOLARSHIP:

John Skrobat stated that the scholarship is open to any male or female going to the seminaries. $15,000 total was given out this past year with three seminarians at St. Vladimir’s and one at Holy Cross.
YOUTH & CAMPUS MINISTRY:

Fr. John Hopko presented a written report. He made a “forceful” plea to the parishes who gave less than $100 to ONE Stewards to increase their gift. He asked that if they doubled their contribution it would get us to that $20K mark and assist the Youth Rally immensely. He again re-iterated that counselors are needed and extremely important for next years rally. He thanked Fr. John Bacon who comes and trains the counselors in Child Protection. Next years rally will be the week of August 7, 2011. Also, please contact Fr. Peter Paproski, who is the regional coordinator of OCF, about where your college aged youths are going to school in order to establish OCF chapters on their respective campuses.
COMMITTEE FOR EVANGELIZATION AND REVITALIZATION:
Fr. Sergius Halvorsen presented the report. Two churches Southbury & Waterbury are nearing completion of the first cycle in the Natural Church Development program. He has also made NCD Initial presentations to a number of parishes but no new takers. Spoke with Fr. Michael Tassos, OCA Office of Development and Stewardship chair about adding  a “Revitalization Grant.” 
PENSION BOARD:

Fr. John Hopko commented about the pension board. The OCA clergy & lay workers plan is doing very well. All participants received a new guideline and summary of how the plan now works. Changes were made to the way compensation was distributed to take into account years of service. Value of the plan as of mid-September is $23 million. There are 300 active members of the plan, 142 inactive members, and 136 retired members. These are the ones who are receiving benefits. Question regarding mission clergy. Fr. John acknowledged that this group is under-served by the pension plan. It is the responsibility of the bishops and deans to communicate pensionable income to the Pension Board.
CHOIR DIRECTING PROGRAM:

Fr. Steven Voytovich stated that the aim is not to train professional choir directors, rather to train interested assistants to the choir director. Four are currently in the program completing next year. Their finish was delayed by Fr. Steve’s new work schedule. 
SCOUTING:

Fr. John Bacon presented a written report.

COLA for 2010
Greg Shesko noted that the recommended Cost of Living increase this year will be 1.6%. The three figures used for calculating the COLA are Boston CPI at 1.3%, Northeast Region CPI at 1.6%, US city average at 1.2%. 
Fr. Robert Arida moved, Fr. James Robinson seconded, to accept the written reports as presented. Motion passed.
The session ended at 1:45 PM to break for Lunch.

Session II   Began at 2:40 PM 

VI. Treasurer’s Report

John Skrobat, Diocesan Treasurer, presented the Treasurer’s Report

STATEMENT OF ASSETS:

Checkbook balance (8/31/2010):
 $   26,330.95
BUDGET REPORT:

Total Actual Income for 2009-2010 fiscal year ending 08/31/10: 
 $385,531.01


Total Actual Expense
 $378,671.06
Total Actual Expenses over Income
 $    6,859.95
A complete, detailed breakdown of the Treasurer’s Report was distributed to those in attendance and copies are on file with the Diocesan Secretary. John reviewed orally all the reports he distributed, explaining the facts and figures presented in the printed information. On the income side of the ledger we had a good year because Fair Share income from the parishes that were behind caught up. On the expense side we were very close to budget. Only the charity expense was under spent.
Credential’s Report presented by Julianna Kreta: as of 2:48 PM
Voting Attendees


Non-Voting Attendees
Hierarchs


  1
Observers, Guests, Alternates   5 (11 observers, 1 guest)
Clergy Delegates

21
Lay Delegates


20



Diocesan Council

  8
Subtotal


50
Subtotal

      12
Grand Total Voting and Non-Voting

62
John Barone moved and Fr. James Robertson seconded the acceptance of the Treasurer’s report.  
VII. Auditor’s Report

Mat. Cindy Voytovich presented the findings of the Auditing Committee. The committee found the books of the diocese and of ONE Stewards to be in order. A motion was made by Fr. John Hopko, seconded by Marion Gulash, that the Auditor’s Report be accepted. The motion passed unanimously.
VIII. PRESENTATION: OCA STRATEGIC PLAN; Fr. ROBERT ARIDA 
Fr. Robert Arida, Chairman of the Strategic Planning Committee led the discussion on the Strategic Plan. He thanked the Assembly 2009 for providing criticism of the presentation last year. This enabled the SPC to rethink its vision. We are the only church that adheres to the spirit of the 1917-1918 council of Moscow. Even the Church of Russia does not adhere to the council. 
Is it the goal of the SPC to recommend Statute changes at the next AAC? Perhaps. The AAC operated like an assembly of an Archdiocese. Some of the hierarchs want to see a change in this to one where there is representation from the dioceses not from every parish. The problem with this is that all diocesan councils are not ‘created’ equally.

The approach taken by the SPC was to be conciliar; this contributed to the length of the process. The philosophy was to work “from the bottom up” – to see how clergy and laity felt and then present their recommendations to the bishops. Thankfully, that approach has changed. 

This diocese stressed that the “committee alone” model was not preferable, that the episcopate must be included, along with “experts”. 

There was continual solicitation of as much working input as possible from our Metropolitan, from the bishops, and also from the experts such as Dr. Paul Meyendorff, Fr. Leonid Kishkovsky, and others.

What we have is a draft; our time should be spent improving this draft. 

Fr. Robert asked the assembly how they perceived the tone and the spirit of the document? 

Fr. Sergius Halvorsen: Eminently readable, not flat or sterile; appreciated the honesty of the document. 

Fr. Vasily Lickwar: What motivates creating such a document? Controversy over who is “running the Church”, who is in control; this is probably a reaction to recent events. 

Fr. Robert Arida [“Fr. Robert” throughout]: origin of the SPC came out of the investigation by S.I.C. Given our crises of the last years, it was important to articulate our ecclesiology. If we are to evaluate and critique this document, we must have a modicum of understanding about our ecclesiology. The document had to try to express that we are the only church in the world that strives to adhere to the Moscow Council of 1917-18 conciliar model, though the Synod has the final word. 

Greg Sheshko: Is it the goal or intention of the group that statute changes be recommended for the AAC? And what might they be? 

Fr. Robert: The question has come up and the answer is “perhaps”. There is talk of reconfiguring our AAC; now comprised of bishops, clergy/lay delegates from every parish. Some of the hierarchs support the thought (initiated by the Metropolitan) that the present configuration of the AAC is that of a diocese. He would like to see the AAC composed not of the representatives of every parish, but of the Diocesan Councils.

Bp. Nikon: The problem is that diocesan councils differ in structure and elections. Some councils are appointed by the bishop, some are elected by the Diocesan Assemblies. In the Albanian Archdiocese, every parish priest and every head of the parish council are members. So if this configuration was to materialize, there would need to be the reconfiguration of the councils so they all conform to the same model.

Fr. Michael Westerberg: Acknowledged that incredible amount of work went into this document. His parish council reviewed the Draft. Discomfort was identified. Two members of the parish council suggested that this is not a “plan” but a vision. These visionary documents should be supporting documents, not the “plan” itself. Strategic plan should not be more than one side of a page. Here we have vision, theology, ecclesiology, suggestions for statute change.

Fr. Robert: There were different understandings on the Committee. as to what constitutes the strategic plan. Some members of the SPC thought preparatory materials should have been sent before the “plan.” This did not happen. 

Fr. Stephen Voytovich: Having experienced the SPC on one day, it became clear that the “process” was as important as the “plan”; The organic dimension of the SPC is very important. Offered thanks. 

Fr. Robert: The AAC “reconfiguration” discussions spring from an emphasis on the diocese as the local Church. . There are those who disagree with that idea and espouse the idea that the diocese is the local parish. Two poles: Fr. Nicholas Afanasiev (“local parish”) vs. Metropolitan John Zizioulas (“local church”). 

Fr. Robert Dick: On the Metropolitan’s proposal to have the DCs represented at the AAC, I began to think about tension between the hierarchy and the laity. That tension existed before the Moscow Council (1917-18) and still exists. Also, there is a lot of “what” and “why” and very little “when” and “how”.

How do we “get there”? 

Lay delegate: Usually there is a mission statement defining the plan, a short statement, which is a “what”. After that follows “when” and “how”. Mission vs. vision vs. recommendations are not clear in the document. 

Greg Shesko: On p. 11, there is a reference to the “other possible compositions of the AAC”. What are the next steps to resolving that?

Fr. Robert: The next step is this – discussion at the local assemblies. The tentative language of this paragraph is partly derived from not knowing the mind of the Synod. 

Greg: The committee should be presenting ideas to the bishops to react to instead of trying to read the minds of the bishops. 

When was the original purpose of election of at large delegates realized?

These are all very substantive changes that affect the entire Church and have to be presented to the whole Church. 

Fr. Robert: This issue had to be rooted in something. Question to myself: are we, with this document, trying to craft a new Statute? There will be no changes by next summer; all of this will need to be presented to the Church at large. 

Fr. Lickwar: How familiar were the Committee members with the statutes of  the Church?

Fr. Robert: Very familiar.

(Lay delegate): In my time on the MC it appeared that at-large delegates were treated as “better than equal”.

Fr. Westerberg: It’s questionable history what was intended by the at-large delegates. Stressed that seminaries have been represented throughout the years. 

Fr. John Hopko: The text seems to present matters as though they are on the same levels but some are extremely vague and some are extremely specific (apples and oranges). There needs to be a process of separating them out into more layers, tending towards the more specific; too much speculative language. 

Fr. Andrew Trebugov: Thankful for the hard work of the SPC and values the engagement of these issues; the document should be used as a continuation of the dialogue which should also be engaged by the Synod. It should not be viewed as a remedy to the illness that affects our Church. It serves to expose this illness. The illness is the great confusion about some fundamental theological and ecclesiological understanding of our Church. For example, the Church is neither parochial nor local; it is both; we do not know what the roles are in our Church. We might be the only Church where such discussion is possible, but we should have a more detailed and a more substantial discussion. Other dioceses have approached this text in a more serious fashion. How much impact can we provide over the hour? We need this document to be a continual evaluation of what is going on in the Church and what are we as the body of Christ. The seminaries’ input is vital. 

With respect, he suggests the Synod doesn’t necessarily know itself about some of these matters. 

Fr. Robert: This document IS to be discussed by deaneries, parishes, etc. 

Fr. Nicholas Timpko: If we want people to engage this, it should be shorter and the historical/theological issues of 1917/1970’s should not be assumed. Also, it can’t be longer than 1 or 2 or 3 pages. If you can’t say what you have to say in a few words, it becomes confusing. 

Lay delegate: Brought suggestions from her parish council which evaluated and commented on the plan. Will email to the committee. We are relying on the Holy Spirit to guide us. We are talking about ideas, we do not have solid suggestions.

Fr. James Robinson: There is so much superfluous information. 

Fr. Westerberg: Error on p. 19 re: “under the stewardship of our resources”. It is not even a good marketing plan, but it is definitely wrong from the point of view of Orthodox understanding of stewardship. We give because God gave first, not so that we can “get something out of it.” This section is very problematic. 

Fr. Robert: Not everyone on the Committee agrees with the language. The spirit at the Committee. and even at the MC was “let’s do something that will be successful, and we know if we are successful we will generate income”. Most seemed to applaud this approach. So it’s refreshing to see criticism of it. 

Paul Culton:  Not once has anyone except from large dioceses was elected as an MC member at large, because it’s those dioceses (Midwest, South) who have the votes. DNE not ever elected because the votes are elsewhere. 

Fr. Halvorsen: Discussed the major financial implications of a “tithing model”; if per capita assessment is replaced with proportional giving, it will have huge ramifications. DNE would send considerably less to the central church. 

Fr. Joshua Mosher: After listening to a very good presentation by Dn. John Zarras, the CT deanery had some responses. 

Some points: 

“A compelling and convincing story”: Fr. Michael Oleksa pitched reflecting on “our story” in the sense that we need to be reminded of what our story is: the Gospel, the Church in America. To the extent that we can articulate that narrative, we are being better Christians. Not always a marketing story. 

A lot of reflection on the role of the diocese; many were rethinking the role of the diocese such that it would be more sane to tithe rather than sending 2/3’s to the national church. Revitalization may be strengthened by reallocation of resources. 

Fr. Robert: to bounce off Fr. Lickwar’s comment about the tension between clergy/laity, we seem to be saying that we want to strengthen the diocese by weakening the national church; if we strengthen the diocese, we need to think very carefully about what that means. Emphasis on the national church stresses the power of the national organization to do some things local dioceses are incapable of (some missions, charitable giving, etc.). The only diocese that seems to have a structure beyond rudimentary is the diocese of Midwest. Not enough emphasis on theological education in the document.

Inga Leonova: the document seems to exist in an ecclesiological vacuum rather than the larger Orthodox landscape. Doesn’t reflect the reality of the pan-Orthodox life in America, esp. in ref. to the Episcopal Assembly. Even the notion of our autocephaly is barely mentioned instead of being strongly articulated in the document vis. a vis. the pan-Orthodox reality. The document appears very internally focused.

Fr. Robert: it was emphasized that the document reflects the Episcopal Assembly; Some wanted to state categorically that we are an autocephalous church, but it was thought that this might offend other churches who do not officially recognize our autocephaly. Needless to say, the offense was demonstrated by the treatment of our bishops at the EA.

Dan Bacon: The structure is very vague and even sloppy. The assessment and criticism are in the same place, and suggestions for change are in the same section. The document was too “integrated” and should be better organized to reflect clearly the facts. Things should be clearly defined. This may reflect real confusion about who we are. Potential goals should be in a “solutions” section. 

Fr. Robert: It is not the most orderly, tidy document. There is a profound lack of clarity about the basic structures/orders and virtually every ministry within our Church. Part of the impetus for this document was to clarify some of the most basic notions. This document needs to make everything very clear.

Q: Is this document intended to put the ideal on paper? 

A: The ideal should always be manifest in the Church.

Q: How can we write down what we don’t yet agree about? 

Fr. Robert: Parishes, Assemblies and the Synod of Bishops must have clarity on these matters. 

Bob Popadick: Introduction is the beginning of the mission statement. Other things are buried in different sections. Document needs to be restructured to achieve greater clarity. 

Fr. Robert made the recommendation to review this document in all parishes.

Greg Shesko: What are the next steps, and what is the timeline?

Fr. Robert: The desire of the Committee is that a final document be presented at the next AAC.

Greg Schesko: Considering what you heard in the last hour, and what else is being discussed, do you think the Committee will be able to come up with the document by the next AAC?

It was agreed across the board that there is need for significant revision and that there should be no action taken at the AAC besides passing out the document for discussion. 

Fr. Lickwar: I’m afraid that publishing another document might cause more harm than good. Statutes are important, there was a lot of work put into them. They need to be part of the document.

Dan Bacon: Statutes cannot be changed just like that and handed down to the Church. 

Fr. Robert: The process of establishing and articulating the structure is needed. In the 19th century, the basic conversations seeking to define “parish,” “diocese,” etc., were still going on. 

Fr. John Hopko: Would it not be more profitable, instead of making many people on the Committee to agree, ask the Church as single persons what they really think on definitions, what their vision is. Is there a sense that we’ve leapt too far in the process? Should we start with the opinions of the people who “matter”? Why not ask the bishops one by one?

Fr. Robert: I’ve asked the bishops “what do you think?” Also, Fr. Dahulich. We have tried to extrapolate from notable people in the OCA, “what is your vision?” We are trying as an autocephalous church to be the extension of Moscow Council of 1917-18. Keep in mind that most of the Orthodox world sees that Council as an anomaly. Our canon law supports very clearly the understanding of conciliarity as being the gathering of the bishops ONLY. Thanks to people like Fr. Afanasiev and Fr. Schmemann, we see that gathering of clergy and laity around the bishop in the Eucharistic assembly is our conciliarity.

Fr. Halvorsen: The “wish list on page 14” seems like a “pie in the sky” list that won’t happen. Perhaps we can streamline “five” crucial objectives. If it is an ecclesiological document of theological definition of the OCA, it should not be called a strategic plan.

Fr. Robert: I would issue an additional caveat: Some among us think that if we come up with a system, a plan, it will solve all our problems. It will not. And, as Fr. Vassily said, it might create additional problems.

Our culture is drawn to the “system” and we need to be careful about embracing this. 

If we cannot articulate who we are vis a vis the Eucharist, we are wasting our time. And if we think we have a clear understanding of the Eucharist as the very foundation along with the model of the Trinity for our ecclesiology, we are delusional. This is fundamental and without this understanding we are like the ship without a rudder.

Fr. Tregubov: Should this document have a human face? Would we see the face of the Metropolitan in this document?

Bishop Nikon: Besides cutting the document down to two pages, what should I tell the Synod next month? 

Fr. John Hopko: The document must clearly take a stand. We’ve been arguing about this since the beginning. Example of a clear stand that can be discussed: the recent Antiochene leadership decisions. It is hard to respond to “we need to figure out what some-or-the-other is”.

Fr. Robert: Each bishop should put in writing his critique of the document (and sign it!). 

Lay delegate: A suggestion that things should be written in black and white (Orthodox ambivalence juxtaposed to the catechetical tradition of the RCC). 

Fr. Robert: Things aren’t black and white. 

Q: Who is on this SPC? (A: Theologically adept and corporate types). 10 participants. Participants were listed. 

Fr. Caleb Abetti: The Church is the Bride of Christ. The more we define the “plan” for this marriage, the less “living” it will be. If the bishops aren’t responding, perhaps they are emphasizing this (Fr. Robert: than they should say that). 

James Robinson: The RC Church produced many documents. Will producing too many documents become a goal in itself?

Fr. Robert: Our ecclesiology is never “defined” only “described.” This is part of the challenge. 

Though the Roman Catholic Church has answers in “black and white” there are other problems; We can’t lose cite of the Living Church. 

Bob Popadick: Are we really considering some alternatives? Should those alternatives be set down? Is doing nothing an alternative?

Fr. Robert: This will be conveyed.

Bishop Nikon: The bishops have not spent time digging into the plan. In depth discussions have not yet happened on the Synod. It is on the agenda on the Synod, and the Synod meets next month. He will send our comments to the Synod ahead of time. 

[All further recommendations should be sent to ocastratplan@oca.org.] 

Publication of discussion of SP at this diocesan assembly in ONE suggested. Fr. Mosher said he would be happy to publish Fr. Arida’s reflections in the ONE.

Fr. Korolev: Why can’t this document be incorporated into the Statute, and what is the relationship between those two documents?

Fr. Robert: The issue is unclear at the moment. In the process of working on this document I began to think that we were rewriting the Statute and that perhaps it will be wise not to incorporate this document at this time.

The session closed with prayer at 4:40 PM. All gathered at Holy Trinity Church to celebrate Vespers and then traveled to the Elks Club for dinner and fellowship. 

*** Overnight Break ***
After the celebration of the Divine Liturgy on Saturday morning, October 30, 2010, at Holy Resurrection Church, Claremont, NH, followed by a brunch in the parish social hall, the Diocesan Assembly reconvened for Session III in the church at 11:30 AM with the singing of “O Heavenly King.”
Inga Leonova, Lay vice Chair, opened Session III.
IX. OLD BUSINESS

Hearing none we moved on to the budget.
X. 2011 Diocesan Budget and Assessment

John Skrobat, Diocesan Treasurer, presented the complete budget and assessment package for the upcoming financial year. Copies of the material distributed are on file with the Diocesan Secretary. The Diocesan Secretary, with the blessing of His Grace will send out the census forms to be returned by early December in order to calculate the Fair Share amount. John commented especially on the changes and adjustments from last year’s budget starting with the expenses. Small increases to Bps, DNE admin, deans etc. Diocesan travel looks like a bigger exp but many don’t claim even though they are doing more with recruiting & vacancies. Insurance has gone up due to adding Directors & Officers coverage which had lapsed. OCA / Syossett with freeze our Fair Share for the year 2011 at its current level $105/member for FS. Scholarships are being reduced from 15k to 9k due to the smaller number of participants. Mission support 5 missions at 500/month.
Income categories: basically staying the same with interest being lower due to the economic conditions. 
Questions: 

Reduce the FS payment to the OCA to $200,550 which will give us 9250 free money. Last year it was based on $109 for 1910 people. Fr JH wants to put more into the funds for the Rally staff. Last year we gave $100 per staff and $200 for the trainer.
PC moves FK 2nd to pass the budget as is and let the DC re-distribute the difference as they see fit. Income 329,000 expense 250 4250 line item to be distributesd as 

Fr MW stated that many parishes have lost people and that it may put an undue burden on those that are left. Just because we have collected the funds does not mean we need to find somewhere to spend it. Prdn PN states that the motion will allow the DC to distribute these monies where needed and it will reduce the allocation to each parishes.

Credential’s Report presented by Alexia Tassmer at 11:55 AM
Voting Attendees


Non-Voting Attendees
Hierarchs


  1
Observers, Guests, Alternates
 8 (10 observers)

Clergy Delegates

21
Diocesan Council

  7



Lay Delegates


19
Subtotal


48
Subtotal


5
Grand Total Voting and Non-Voting

58
The motion was read and amended to include the exact figures of Fair Share & difference.  Motion passed.

XI. Elections to the Diocesan Council

Fr. John Hopko, Nominations and Resolutions Committee presented the following ballot of candidates, as listed below:
Open Position:  Clergy Met Council 

Nominated candidate from the Nominations Committee: Fr. Robert Dick 

GS 2-FrMW passed!
Open Position: Three yr Clergy-at-Large Representative to Diocesan Council

Nominated Candidates from the Nominations Committee: Fr. Caleb Abetti
Fr SH 2-FrAT passed!

Open Position: Two yr replacement Clergy-at-Large Representative to Diocesan Council

Nominated Candidates from the Nominations Committee: Fr. Steven Hosking
FrRD, 2-CV passed!

Open Position: One yr replacement Clergy-at-Large Representative to Diocesan Council

Nominated Candidates from the Nominations Committee: Fr. Nicholas Dellerman.
Fr JM, 2-JB passed!

Open Positions: Two (2) Laity-at-Large Representatives to Diocesan Council 
Nominated Candidates from the Nominations Committee: Daniel Bacon & Alexia Tassmer.
GS 2-RDelaney; CV 2-NK passed!

Open Position: One (1) Diocesan Auditor [non-voting]

Nominated Candidate from the Nominations Committee: Cindy Voytovich.
ATS 2-MG  passed!

XII. Resolutions

1) From the Deans: Explore the possibility of the position of a Resource Coordinator for the DNE. Second by Joseph Boruch. This position would be modeled on the Parish Health Coordinator in the Diocese of the Midwest. His Grace, Chancellor and Deans would explore possibility, come up with a job description and means of funding, if they believe it would be suitable for our diocese. Then would make proposal to Diocesan Council; if there is consensus, it will be brought before the next assembly.
Fr. Tregubov: We do not need to copy the Midwest. New England is different culturally, and has fewer resources. Meanwhile, we should recognize that parishes are duplicating efforts and don't know what others are doing. We need a person working to open up the talents of each parish to share with others.
PASSED Unanimously.
2) Prdn Paul Nimchek requests the DC to set up diocesan grant program charitable & outreach. Limit to 15 K max out put the first year. Second by Fr. Robert Arida. Prdn Paul stated that this would be an extra-budgetary item. B-port parish has an outreach program that is run outside the normal parish budget. The Diocese needs to systematically encourage fresh outreach and charity efforts in our parishes, in order to promote new life. Suggests that the diocese inquire with parishes, asking if they have ideas that need some funding to get off the ground. Should not wait until the next Assembly if promising. Lay person asked if this would compete with FOCUS North America. Fr. Kreta: No, because we would be empowering local parishes. C Voytovich suggested the diocese look into professional grant writing to assist parishes.
PASSED with one abstention.
3) By David Zevednak, request to amend the clergy COLA to an average between the 3 together with the Social Security and that the DC will recommend the COLA to the DA. Second by Nina Kosowsky.  Discussion insued. Chancellor stated that the most important part of the parish budget is the priest. Without the priest we have no parish as constituted by our ecclesiastic understanding. By voice vote the chair determined that the motion was defeated.
4) By David Zevednak, requests to amend the Clergy Comp Guidelines to reflect the new way of determining the COLA. 
The sense of the Assembly was that the Diocesan Secretary should update the Clergy Compensation Guidelines with the 2007 COLA formula, and publish this to the website and distribute to parishes.
5) Resolution to thank by the committee. second Prdn Paul PASSED Unanimously
XIII. NEW BUSINESS

Hearing none. 
XIV. NEXT DIOCESAN ASSEMBLY
Motion: AT 2nd GS to move the DA to Oct 21 -22, 2011

2011 Diocesan Assembly: Ansonia, CT
2012 Diocesan Assembly: Boston Deanery – Salem would like to host.
2013 Diocesan Assembly: Connecticut Deanery - Terryville
.
XV. ASSEMBLY ADJOURNMENT
A motion to adjourn the assembly was made at 12:55pm by Fr. John Hopko. All in favor rose and sang, “It is Truly Meet.” With a benediction given by His Grace, Bishop NIKON, accompanied by prayerful best wishes for safe travel home on the part of all gathered for the Assembly, the proceedings came to a close.
Respectfully submitted,

The 2010 Diocesan Assembly Secretariat: 

Fr. David Koles, Diocesan Secretary

Fr. Joshua Mosher
Dn. Christopher Westrate

APPENDIX I
RESOLUTIONS BY THE RESOLUTION COMMITTEE

 47th NEW ENGLAND DIOCESAN ASSEMBLY 

October 30, 2010

Resolution No.1 

Submitted by The Deans of the various Deaneries of the Diocese of New England
BE IT RESOLVED: This 47th Assembly of the Diocese of New England resolves that our Diocesan Bishop with the Diocesan Chancellor and the District Deans be charged to explore the possibility of creating the position of Diocesan Resource Coordinator.
. 

Resolution No.2 

Submitted by Protodeacon Paul Nimchek of Ss. Cyril & Methodius Church, Terryville, CT.
BE IT RESOLVED:  This 47th Assembly of the Diocese of New England requests the New England diocesan Council to conduct a feasibility study on creating a Diocesan Grant Program to provide financial assistance to diocesan parishes for charitable and outreach programs within their parish communities.

The Diocesan Assembly also requests the Diocesan Council to implement such a Diocesan Grant Program if the result of the feasibility study supports such a decision. The initial financial commitment for the Diocese to such a Grant Program will be limited to a maximum of $15,000.00 for the first year to be reviewed each year by the Diocesan Assembly for continuation.
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